
STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING
ROOM 113 - BILL LUXFORD STUDIO
THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2016

8:30 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Todd Wiltgen, Vice Chair
Deb Schorr
Bill Avery

Commissioners Absent: Roma Amundson, Chair
Larry Hudkins

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the
County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and
provided to the media on September 21, 2016.

The Vice Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at
8:33 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 15, 2016 STAFF
MEETING

Item was held until later in the meeting.

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

Item was held until later in the meeting.

 3 BOARD OF EQUALIZATION REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP) - Bob
Walla, City-County Purchasing Agent; Dan Nolte, County Clerk; Cori
Beattie, Chief Deputy County Clerk; Peter Katt, Baylor Evnen Law Firm

Dan Nolte, County Clerk, noted there was discussion earlier in the year about whether
the County should issue a request for proposal (RFP) for referee coordinator services
(see May 3, 2016 County Board of Commissioners Meeting minutes and May 5, 2016
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County Board Staff Meeting minutes) and said Bob Walla, City-County Purchasing
Agent, can provide information on that process.  NOTE: Great Plains Appraisal, Inc. has
held the contract to provide referee coordinator services since 1994, as well as other
professional services contracts with the County, i.e., contracts for Great Plains’ staff to
serve as Board of Equalization (BOE) referees, for the services of qualified professional
appraisers to assist the County Assessor’s Office in performing the appraisal functions
necessary to process the Tax Equalization and Review Commission (TERC) appeals, and
to provide appraisal services.  He said he also invited Peter Katt, Baylor Evnen Law
Firm, to participate in the discussion because he has a long-term perspective on
property valuation protests.  Nolte said he believes there are two components to the
issue: 1) Cost; and 2) Results.   

Schorr arrived at the meeting at 8:35 a.m.

Nolte said property owners, primarily residential homeowners, have expressed concerns
to his office that they aren’t “getting a fair shake” out of the process.  He felt there may
be some legitimacy to those concerns and encouraged the Board to take a more
expansive look to see how the process could be reformed to provide better outcomes. 
Nolte stressed that he has no criticism of Great Plains, adding they have been great to
work with and have helped make a lot of changes over the years to improve the
process.

Avery expressed concern that there is no way to evaluate whether taxpayers are
“getting their monies worth” with the existing contract.  He added he does not have
any specific complaints about Great Plains but felt it was “bad policy” to continue to do
things the same way for 20 years without question.   

Nolte said evaluation is challenging because there are so many components and each
year is different.  He felt the Board should also look at outcomes, noting a lot of the
valuations are appealed to TERC and there is a cost to that.  Nolte noted there have
been statements in the past that more information is presented at TERC than at the
referee hearings and said not everyone agrees with that statement.  Wiltgen said the
BOE has reduced values if the property owner provides relevant information, such as an
appraisal or comparable sales.  However, many property owners don’t provide enough
information to make an informed decision.  Nolte responded that some property owners
provide a lot of information and question why their values aren’t being reduced when
similar properties are valued lower.  He added some property owners lack confidence in
the system and waive their referee hearings with the belief they will get a better
outcome at TERC.  Nolte encouraged the Board to look at whether there is a better
model available.

Schorr disagreed with Avery’s assertion that the Board had done things the same ways
for 20 years.  She said a component of the process has been changed every year, citing
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moving the location of the referee hearings and providing for electronic filing of
protests as examples of changes that have been made to make the system more
efficient and to provide better service to the taxpayers. 

Katt said he believes the relationship between Great Plains and the County Assessor’s
Office has become too closely connected in recent years and said it appears that the
process has started to skew to defending the County Assessor’s valuations rather than
providing an independent review of valuations for the taxpayer.  He said the other
problem he perceives is the length of time it takes TERC to get to hearings, noting
there may be three or four years of protests stacked up.  Katt felt the function between
the referees and whoever represents the County at TERC should be separate.  He also
felt there should be advocacy for the taxpayer in the process.  Katt said he believes the
referees are being asked to make the taxpayer prove that the County Assessor’s value
is wrong and said he believes the question should be is the valuation reasonably fair to
the taxpayer.  Wiltgen felt that would not be a good policy change but said he believes
there is validity to having some separation between the different functions of the
process.  

Katt said the referee shouldn’t expect the taxpayer to have the evidentiary level of an
attorney or appraiser and felt their role should be to facilitate and listen to the
taxpayer. He said property owners are not receiving an explanation as to why their
value was not changed and are just told it is a fair value.  Schorr suggested it might be
helpful to send a better explanation to the property owner after their valuation has
been set.

Ryan Swaroff, Deputy County Attorney, appeared and asked that the Board consult
with her if it decides to proceed with an RFP, since she is the attorney that handles the
BOE cases.  She said she would be willing to discuss the different components and
what might need to be changed.  Swaroff explained property owners often do not
provide relevant information until they receive a discovery request pursuant to the
TERC process.  She said she and the referee coordinator try to work informally with
property owners to get the cases settled and avoid TERC hearings.  Swaroff said it
would be unfair to other property owners and would impact equalization if the Board
were to change a lot of values at the BOE level.  She also stressed that Great Plains
does not answer to the County Assessor’s Office. 

Doug Cyr, Chief Deputy County Attorney, appeared and said Great Plains has a great
reputation and said he disagrees with Katt’s assertion that Great Plains is acting as an
advocate on behalf of the County.  He said Great Plains is required to give their
professional opinion as to actual value separate and apart from the County and said he
hopes this discussion won’t destroy the relationship that was built with them. 
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Cyr suggested that if the Board believes the process is “broken” it should form a
subcommittee to look at the process with the assistance of individuals such as Mike
Thew, former Chief Deputy County Attorney, who previously handled BOE cases for the
County and has extensive knowledge of the TERC process. 

Wiltgen said he is not convinced the Board needs to issue an RFP.  He said the system
is rife for complaints because it deals with property values and said he doesn’t believe
anything the Board does will resolve that. 

Walla noted he was asked in May to come back to discuss an RFP.  He said he will need
to be provided the basis of the RFP and the specifications in order to proceed, adding
the process would need to begin quickly in order to select a provider by the time the
current contracts expire.  Walla said he will also need to be provided a contact person
to help coordinate the process. 

Schorr asked Avery which of the four contracts he is interested in putting out for an
RFP.  Avery said all of them.  Schorr said she is not willing to go that far, adding she
doesn’t believe it would solve the problem of property owners not getting their
questions answered.  Avery said he believes that is a separate issue.  

Wiltgen asked Norm Agena, County Assessor/Register of Deeds, how many firms in
Lincoln could take the place of Great Plains.  Agena said there are none.

Cyr said these are professional services and don’t require an RFP.  He said the Board
has statutory authority to appoint the referees and determine their compensation (see
Nebraska Revised Statute §77-1502.01).

There was consensus to form a sub-committee comprised of representatives of the
County Assessor’s, County Attorney’s, and County Clerk’s Offices and facilitated by
Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, to examine the current BOE referee system
and make recommendation to the Board regarding whether the services should be sent
out for an RFP.  Other individuals, such as Mike Thew, former Chief Deputy County
Attorney who previously handled BOE cases for the County, may be invited to provide
their prospective.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 15, 2016 STAFF
MEETING

MOTION: Avery moved and Schorr seconded approval of the September 15, 2016
Staff Meeting minutes.  Avery, Schorr and Wiltgen voted yes.  Amundson
and Hudkins were absent.  Motion carried 3-0. 
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ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Grant for Family Drug Court Implementation and Enhancement
Program (Exhibit A)

MOTION: Schorr moved and Avery seconded approval of the addition to the
agenda.  Schorr, Avery and Wiltgen voted yes.  Amundson and Hudkins
were absent.  Motion carried 3-0.     

ACTION ITEMS

A. Renewal of Fiduciary Liability Coverage

MOTION: Schorr moved and Avery seconded approval.  Avery, Schorr and Wiltgen
voted yes.  Amundson and Hudkins were absent.  Motion carried 3-0.

B. Correction of Center for Medicare Services Form 855B for Lancaster
County Mental Health Crisis Center

Eagan noted Commissioner Schorr signed the initial form that was submitted on behalf
of Lancaster County and recommended that she sign the corrected form as well.

MOTION: Schorr moved and Avery seconded to authorize Commissioner Schorr to
sign the form on behalf of Lancaster County.  Schorr and Avery voted yes. 
Wiltgen abstained from voting.  Amundson and Hudkins were absent. 
Motion carried 2-0, with one abstention.

C. Microcomputer Request C#151290 from Juvenile Probation, $2,439.36
from the Microcomputer Fund for 2 Personal Computers (PC’s), 5
Computer Monitors and Software

MOTION: Schorr moved to approve the microcomputer request.

Avery requested additional information on the number of computer monitors requested.

Schorr withdrew her motion.

There was consensus to hold the item for additional information.  

Schorr exited the meeting at 9:30 a.m.  NOTE: There was no longer a quorum.
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 4 A) SURPLUS COUNTY PROPERTY AT HIGHWAY 34 AND
NORTHWEST 48TH STREET - Pam Dingman, County Engineer; Ken
Schroeder, County Surveyor

B) SALTILLO ROAD - Pam Dingman, County Engineer

A) Surplus County Property at Highway 34 and Northwest 48th Street

Ken Schroeder, County Surveyor, disseminated information on surplus county property
along Highway 34 and Northwest 48th Street (Exhibit B).  A local resident had inquired
about purchasing the excess right-of-way that was deeded to Lancaster County when
Highway 34 was built (see March 5, 2015 County Board Staff Meeting minutes). 
Schroeder said County Engineering contacted the Nebraska Department of Roads
(NDOR) to determine what portion is not needed for road purposes (see yellow
highlighted area on Page 2 of Exhibit B). 

Pam Dingman, County Engineer, said the County’s ownership of part of Highway 34 is
problematic because it is a road that is in the State’s jurisdiction.  Schroeder suggested
the County relinquish that portion to the State, noting there is a drainage culvert in the
area that may need to be excluded.   

Dave Derbin, Deputy County Attorney, appeared and said the County does not have
specific power to relinquish property to the State.  Eagan noted the State has
condemnation powers if it is needed for state road purposes.  Derbin said it is inherent
in the power of condemnation that the State must negotiate a settlement with the
County.  He said it could also be addressed through vacating and abandoning, adding it
is up to the State how it wants to proceed. 

Dingman said her department will continue to work with NDOR to resolve the issue.

B) Saltillo Road

Dingman said Saltillo Road has a significant amount of fast moving traffic, lacks paved
shoulders, and has steep embankment slopes that make it difficult to recover if a
vehicle leaves the roadway and said a number of constituents came forward to express
concerns regarding the road at last year’s public hearing on the One and Six Year Road
and Bridge Improvement Program.  

Dingman said when the South Beltway was planned it was thought that roadway would
take pressure off of Saltillo Road.  That project has been delayed for a number of years
and the City has continued to grow in that direction.  She said she believes Saltillo Road
will continue to be a major roadway, even after the South Beltway is constructed.
Dingman noted that the State plans to rebuild intersections on Saltillo Road, as part of
that project, at South 14th, 30th, 70th, 84th and 98th Streets.  In addition, the South
Beltway will close and make a stub road out of South 38th Street.  She said that leaves
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the County with the issue of what to do with Saltillo Road from South 30th Street to
slightly past South 56th Street.  Dingman said she commissioned a study of what could
be done in that area (see Exhibits C & D for information on the Saltillo Road Operations
and Safety Study), noting the study showed a 10 percent increase in traffic counts
since counts were taken 2014.  She said the consultant has recommended the County
consider roundabouts at South 40th, 54th and 56th Streets and six foot shoulders and
grading on either side of Saltillo Road for that area.  Dingman said the State has funds
available that would cover 90 percent of the cost of improving Saltillo Road and said
she presented information to the Nebraska Department of Roads (NDOR’s) Safety
Committee last week and asked the State to share in the cost of the shoulders and
roundabouts at an approximate cost of $5,000,000.  She said NDOR asked County
Engineering to bring back additional improvements in the concept design that would
bring the total cost of the project to $5,800,000.  Dingman said she has coordinated
her efforts with the City of Lincoln but said the City has indicated it does not believe it
will  grow a mile south of Saltillo Road until after 2040.  She said NDOR does not
believe that is a correct assumption and said she concurs. 

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

E. Claim for Review - Payment Voucher (PV) Numbers 541110-541119
from County Engineer for A-1st Rate Pumping Service, Inc., Dated
October 21, 2015 through May 13, 2016 in the Total Amount of
$1,855.60.  These Claims are Beyond the 90 Day Time Period

Pam Dingman, County Engineer, discussed why the vendor did not submit invoices in a
timely manner.

Bob Walla, City-County Purchasing Agent, said he and County Engineering discussed
the matter with the vendor and received assurances that it won’t occur again.

There was consensus to move the claim to the September 27, 2016 County Board of
Commissioners Meeting as a regular claim.  Eagan said he can provide an explanation
to the full Board at that time.

 5 605 BUILDING UPDATE - Don Killeen, County Property Manager; Greg
Newport, The Clark Enersen Partners (Architectural Firm)

Greg Newport, The Clark Enersen Partners, said the project to remodel the 605 Building
is on schedule, noting it is scheduled for substantial completion in February, 2017.  He
said finishes are approximately 80%, 60% and 30% completed on the first, second and
third floors, respectively.  Newport offered to schedule a walk-through for Board when
it is convenient.
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Don Killeen, County Property Manager, noted departments are scheduled to move into
the building in April, 2017.

Wiltgen asked whether the project is on budget.  Newport explained that the scope of
the project was expanded (space added for Veterans Services, exterior repairs such as
caulking, and changing out the emergency generator) and said they are currently five
percent over the base bid.  He said costs are currently at $12,735,000 but another
change order for additional work will be presented that increase costs to $12,800,000. 
Newport said there have also been approximately $100,000 in reductions since the
original bid.

 6 VICTORY PARK UPDATE - Randy Jones, Aging Partners Director

Item was dropped from the agenda.

 7 ACTION ITEMS

A. Renewal of Fiduciary Liability Coverage
B. Correction of Center for Medicare Services Form 855B for Lancaster

County Mental Health Crisis Center
C. Microcomputer Request C#151290 from Juvenile Probation, $2,439.36

from the Microcomputer Fund for 2 Personal Computers (PC’s), 5
Computer Monitors and Software

Items A-C were moved forward on the agenda.

 8 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

 9 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. New District Court Law Clerk Salary

Item was held.

B. October Management Team Meeting Date and Agenda

Item was held.

C. Report on the Sale of Community Mental Health Center (CMHC)
Property 
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Eagan said he will schedule acceptance of the offer received by the Lancaster County
Sheriff at the sale conducted on September 8, 2016 on the September 27, 2016 County
Board of Commissioners Meeting agenda and to set the closing date upon release of all
of the utility easements. 

D. Staff Meeting on Thursday, September 29, 2016

There was consensus to hold a Staff Meeting on Tuesday, September 27, 2016 instead,
beginning at 10:00 a.m. or immediately following the regular County Board of
Commissioners 9:00 a.m. meeting.

E. Claim for Review - Payment Voucher (PV) Numbers 541110-541119
from County Engineer for A-1st Rate Pumping Service, Inc., Dated
October 21, 2015 through May 13, 2016 in the Total Amount of
$1,855.60.  These Claims are Beyond the 90 Day Time Period

Item was moved forward on the agenda.

10 PENDING

There were no pending items.

11 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Public Building Commission (PBC) Vice Chair Meeting with Mayor -
Amundson

No report.

B. Public Building Commission (PBC) - Amundson/Hudkins

No report.

C. Board of Health - Avery

Avery said they discussed the decision to relocate the Parks and Recreation Department
headquarters from 2740 A Street to the City-County Health Department Building.  He
said they also received presentations on active shooter preparedness and the
greenhouse gases inventory and a report on public health emergency response. 

D. Mental Health Crisis Center Advisory Committee - Avery

Avery said they were updated on issues involving sprinkler heads and the heating,
ventilating and air conditioning (HVAC) at the Mental Health Crisis Center.
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E. Lincoln Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) - Wiltgen

Wiltgen said they reviewed revisions to the Fiscal Year (FY) 2017-2020 Transportation
Improvement Program and received a briefing on the updating of the 2040 Lincoln
Long Range Transportation Plan.

F. Lancaster County Fairgrounds JPA - Wiltgen/Avery

Wiltgen said the JPA approved the budget following a public hearing.  The JPA also
approved disbursements and engaged an audit firm for next year.

G. Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA) Budget Monitoring
Committee - Amundson

No report.

H. General Assistance (GA) Monitoring Committee - Wiltgen

Wiltgen reported that revenues are higher than was anticipated.

I. Parks and Recreation Futures Committee - Hudkins

Meeting was cancelled.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Grant for Family Drug Court Implementation and Enhancement
Program (Exhibit A)

Eagan reported the County has received a $400,000 grant from the United States
Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs for the Family Drug Court
Implementation and Enhancement Program.

12 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.

13 ADJOURNMENT

By direction of the Vice Chair, the meeting was adjourned at 10:16 a.m.

_________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk
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